
Dear Friends, 

 

Piper, Lee, and I wanted to thank you for all the wonderful letters, cards, calls, and gifts you have been so sweet to 
send.  We wanted to give you an update on Piper and her condition.  Here's the whole story, in case you missed 

some of the details. 

 

The Wednesday before Easter, Lee took Piper for her 18-month shots.  We were a little concerned about a slight 

limp she had, but not very concerned, as it didn't seem like anything to worry about.  However, when the doctor 

(Dr. Cope) saw her walking and found a restriction in the movement of her left leg that had not been there before, 
he became very concerned and sent Lee directly to a pediatric orthopedic surgeon, Dr. Gilpin.  Lee called me and I 

left work to meet him at the doctor's office.  I got there just as they were seeing Piper and Lee and went back with 

them.  Dr. Gilpin took two X-rays, which clearly showed a problem. 

 

Piper was diagnosed with "Developmental Dysplasia of the Hip," which is a very rare condition that caused her leg 
to dislocate during her growth.  She was not in pain, but the doctor could not tell how long her leg had been out of 

the socket.  If we were to do nothing, she could have been confined to a wheel chair later in life, or at the very least, 

always walked with a painful limp.  The only solution for a child her age was surgery.  We talked with a second 

doctor in the practice, Dr. Piehl, who concurred with the decision and told us what to expect. 

 

Apparently, the dislocation can occur at any stage of growth and it is very difficult for the doctors to know just 
when it happened.  At various ages, there are various techniques that can be attempted, but at 15-18 months and 

up, surgery is the only option.  The surgery was to consist of two parts.  The first part was to make an incision at 

her hip, cut and rotate the pelvic (hip) bone back into place, remove some ligaments that had been too stretched 

out, put the femur (thigh bone) back into place, and hold it with pins (to be removed later).  The second part of the 

surgery was to make an incision into her thigh and cut about ¼ inch of bone, and insert pins.  This was to relieve 
pressure on her growing muscles that putting the leg back into place would cause.  Pins would also be inserted 

here and removed at a later time.  The risks were minimal, but if they occurred, very scary.  They included (as any 

surgery does) an infection that could make her very sick or take her to be with the Lord and the loss of her left leg. 

 

Piper was to be in a body cast for about 3 months and then a 

brace for another 6-9 months.  The cast is called a “spica cast” 
and would reach from her breastbone down to both her ankles, 

with an opening to change her diaper.  She couldn’t get the cast 

wet, so no more baths for a while.  She had just gotten to the 

point of really liking her baths and Lee and I would tear up at all 

the things we’d think of that she loved that she would not be 
able to do over the next few months.   

 

Lee and I were frightened and devastated.  We were also just in shock, as Piper 

looks like a very happy and normal little girl, running, jumping, climbing, getting 

into things, etc.  Lee and I went to watch her Easter egg hunt at St. Andrew’s 

Baptist Preschool, and informed her teachers of the situation.  They were also very 

concerned and supportive.  As we watched Piper hunt her eggs, she seemed to 
stumble more than the other little ones her age.  At home, just seeing her, it was 

difficult to notice such things.  The surgery was planned for April 11th and we 

waited for that day with trepidation. 

 

We did have fun on Easter, though, with another egg hunt at my parent’s home.  Piper loved to find the eggs and we 
had a couple of hunts.  They had to be inside, as it started to rain.  She also got to eat a favorite – deviled eggs!  

However, her tried and true favorite remained the same – pickles.  She just loves them. 

 

Candy Ward is a friend of ours from church.  She has begun her own photography studio and takes pictures from 

her home.  She took some of Piper before and I called to see if she could fit us in for a sitting in Piper’s Easter dress, 

before the surgery.  She does great work and her prices are wonderful, so please contact her for your next sitting.  
She and her daughter, Olivia, came by the hospital on Friday to bring us the pictures and visit with Piper.  Piper 

was a little sad at the time, but I know she was happy to see them. 

 

     
 

April 11th, we took Piper to Baptist Hospital at 6:00am.  She happily played in the toddler room until she was called 
back, where she happily played in the surgical waiting room until a nurse brought her some "happy medicine."  She 

didn't like the medicine, but when the surgical nurse came for her, she was not at all concerned that she was going 

away from Lee and I.  The hardest thing we have ever had to do was hand our little girl, who was looking at us with 

such trust, to the nurse.  I don't know what we would have done if we had had to go through it alone.  However, we 

weren’t alone.  We really appreciated that some of you took the time to wait with us through the surgery.  It was 

predicted to last between 4-6 hours.  When we came out of the surgical area to wait in the outer waiting room, my 
parents, Martha and Boyce Huggins and my Aunt Nell (who had just broken her own foot that Monday) and Kim 



(Piper's godmother) were there to hold us and comfort us.  Soon after, Sharon Simpson from our church arrived, 

along with "Mrs. Mildred," one of Piper's preschool teachers.  Then, Darrin Wilcox came and so did my parent's 

minister, Rev. Sweet.  Mark Ridley, from our Sunday school class rounded out the group.  Lee and I can't thank you 
all enough for being there for us.  It really helped to have someone to talk to during this very difficult time.  After 

the surgeons talked to us, only my parents and Darrin stayed of the original group. Soon after, Lee’s parents 

arrived.  We went to the Piper’s room about 45 minutes later (when she returned from recovery) and saw her.  

Darrin and Lee’s parents left after this and my parents helped us retrieve our bags from the car before leaving.  Lee 

and I stayed with Piper until she was released. 

 
Time passed quickly, as the surgery did not have to be as extensive as originally anticipated.  We thank God for that 

and for how well Piper has been doing.  The leg had apparently not been out of the socket for a very long time 

(thanks to the quick find by Dr. Cope) and easily slipped back into place.  They had to do the first part (rotating the 

hip and putting in pins), but not the second (cutting her thigh bone).  This meant that her recovery should be a lot 

faster.  Her cast was from her breastbone to her ankle on her left leg, but only to the knee on her right. 
 

That Thursday and Friday, Piper was on morphine for the pain.  Morphine causes the body to feel as though it’s 

falling from time to time, so she would jerk and cry, as she felt this sensation.  It was so difficult to watch and we 

just held her and told her little rhymes.  The two that worked best were from her favorite (and newly favorite) books 

– “Ribbit Ribbit” and “Five Little Monkey’s Jumping on the Bed.”  These have counting rhythms that go something 

like this: 
 

“Five little speckled frogs, sat on a speckled log, eating some most delicious bugs.  One 

jumped into the pool, where it was nice and cool, now there are four speckled frogs…” (etc.) 

 

and 
 

“Five little monkeys jumped on the bed; one fell off and bumped his head; the Mama called 

the doctor and the doctor said, ‘No more monkeys jumping on the bed!’  So… four…” (etc.) 

 

These seemed to soothe her, but the first night we were up with her every 20 minutes.  Lee let me doze off about 

4am, so I got about 3 hours of sleep while he stayed with her.  She is his little heart, and he couldn’t bring himself 
to leave her side.  Friday, Piper dozed a little more, letting us catch up a little ourselves, but it was difficult to sleep.  

She didn’t want anything to eat or drink and had an IV set up to provide fluids.  She also had swollen a bit from all 

the fluids, which made the cast very tight on her.  The nurses were concerned about this and called the doctor.  Dr. 

Piehl was there and came in and cut the cast to relieve some of the pressure.  She now had a “belly hole” cut about 

3 inches in diameter around her belly button.  But, this was not quite enough, so he returned later and cut the cast 
from the belly hole to the top and widened it about ½ an inch; then re-taped it.  This seemed to make Piper feel 

much better (though she was afraid of the saw) and she handled it like a pro.  (Better than I would have, probably!)  

 

Saturday morning they removed her from the morphine and she was given codeine every four hours to help with the 

pain.  This made her very sleepy, but her personality was coming back.  She was beginning to want some food (she 

grabbed my candy bar while I was holding her, then went for some fruit loops and a little juice!) and smiled at us.  
She was still very sleepy throughout the day, but the nurses told us that sleep would help her heal.  Sunday, she 

only had to have pain medicine twice, and Sunday at 3:00pm was the last time she has had to have anything.  She 

wanted to be read to and enjoyed her many balloons and presents, as well as her visitors.  She wanted to be held a 

lot and Lee and I learned how to do this.  We also took her for a ride in the hospital-supplied wagon, which let her 

get out of the room a little bit.  Dr. Gilpin called on Sunday and asked if we wanted to go home then or on Monday.  
Lee and I were a little nervous, so he said Monday was fine.  Piper was doing so well, that instead of the anticipated 

7 day stay; she got to go home early. 

 

Monday, we came home and Piper was thrilled.  She sometimes asks to get “down” which is hard, because she 

wants to go and play with her own things as she used to.  But she loves to be read to and walk in the yard; drawing 

and blowing bubbles are other favorite pastimes.  She’s trying to call Morgan to her to lick her toes, and sometimes 
he obliges her!  She’s been home for over a week now and is doing wonderfully.  She does love company, so please 

come by and see us when you get the chance! 

 

Again, thanks to everyone who has visited, called, written, and sent presents.  Your thoughts and prayers are much 

appreciated. 

 
Love, 

Lee, Paige, and Piper 

 

   
 



Friends, 

 

After the first "update" was typed up and printed, we took Piper back for her second doctor's follow-up.  Dr. Gilpin 

says everything looks good and is very pleased with her progress.  She will be getting a new cast on May 17th.  This 

means she'll go back to the hospital, be put to sleep, then they will remove the cast, check her very good, get X-rays, 

give her a good bath, and then put her back into a cast.  This should be a relatively short procedure.  Her next doctor's 

appointment. is May 29th, when they will decide how much longer she will need the cast.  He predicts about 3 weeks 

after the replacement, so a total of 8 weeks in the cast for Piper.  She will then be in a brace that is the same shape as 

the cast.  She still won't be able to walk on it, but it can be removed for her baths and possibly for her travel (so we 

can get out a little bit!).  She will begin with the brace as an all day/all night thing and then it will progress to her 

wearing it less and less. 

 

Just wanted to give you the update!  Again, thank you so much for your thoughts and prayers.  They have been felt 

and appreciated. 

 

Love, 

 

Lee, Paige, and Piper 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 


